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Council has had numerous meetings over the past few weeks and we will briefly give you some insight 
into some of those discussion.  In the first week of January council met with the recreation committee to 
discuss the new playground.  Big shout out to the playground committee as they have raised $206,000 
towards this purchase.  These are all revenues that they applied for and donations that they received 
from Industry, government and other sources to build this addition to our community.  Council has 
allocated $77,000 of own source funds to support this initiative over and above the $206,000 that was 
raised by the committee.

The purchase of the Church in town was finalized and the staff are working on furnishing and preparing 
this facility for our youth.  The funding for this purchase and operation was all revenue that was sourced 
from government for this initiative.  No own source funding is being used for that venue.

A meeting was held with staff and our consultant on the Cultural Centre.  This is funded in part by the 
government of Canada and we are going back out to bid on this project in the hopes of getting better 
pricing this time around.  If you recall on the last bid call the costs were very high and that was due to 
supply chain issues and the high costs of building materials.  We are going back to the bid process to 
ensure that we are maximizing our funding without incurring overly high costs.  We will update as we 
proceed with this project.  The decision to award the construction management of this venture was made 
and Jen Cor Construction was retained to provide oversight on the project, ensure that any work that can 
be done locally by members and member contractors will be solicited.  A construction manager’s duty is 
to ensure that Saulteau has the necessary things in place to ensure that the project is completed on time, 
within budget and that SFN plays a key role in the project. This process is similar to insurance to protect 
the project.

We have been meeting with government and our legal team to continue the negotiations on TLE, 
Cumulative Impacts, Primary Care, and we met with Ministers of BC in the last weeks to ensure that our 
initiatives stay in the forefront of government as we work through these very important issues that affect 
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our community and our membership.  The government of BC officials have congratulated our Chief and 
Council on the presentations that were done in the last weeks.  They felt that SFN Chief and Council 
brought important issues in a good way and they want to work with SFN in the continuing days and 
months.  This is encouraging as we continue to negotiate important issues on behalf of our members.

On the Finance front we are completing the audit, working with the Finance Management Board to 
develop an FAC ( Finance and Audit Committee) and implement the FAL (Finance and Administration 
Law).   The reason for the FAL and FAC is to meet the criteria that allows us to have a 10 year funding 
agreement with ISC (Indigenous Services Canada) .  The ability to have 10 year funding arrangements 
allows us to budget and plan on a much better way than we were able to in the past with year to year 
agreements.  We are also working on the annual operating budget for fiscal 2022-2023.  This involves all 
managers developing their work plans and costs associated with those plans.  All of this is based on the 
strategic planning and priorities that is done by Council from information that is received from you the 
community.

The management team at Saulteau will be preparing multi year budgets and plans once we have the final 
documents in place for the FAL, FAC and procedures that come from that process.  The results of multi 
year plans gives us a chance to give community an overview of what we are planning this year and in the 
coming years.  There are always new opportunities that present themselves every year and we actively 
pursue all new funding based on what we have heard from the community.

We are in the final stages of completing the service plan for the Primary Care initiative that we have been 
working on over the past year.  This initiative will provide culturally relevant medical care to our 
community.  It will incorporate traditional medicine in coordination with western medicine.  It is important 
to us to ensure that our members have a choice in care, and that they are provided with the best care 
possible.  This will apply to a holistic health approach that will include Doctors, Nurses, Mental health 
people, traditional healers, traditional mental health support, and culturally relevant care.   This initiative is 
fully funded by FNHA and the government of BC.  The Council decision that was made a few years ago 
to utilize own source funds to hire Dr. Banas was very impactful in our success in acquiring these funds 
through the proposal that we submitted.  The proactive approach to this initiative that Council took in 
using own source money to address the health of the community is paying off in a very good way for all.  



As council we are working daily on staying on top and ahead of the ever changing Covid issues and 
concerns.  As you will have all seen by now we have amended the mandatory vaccine policy for 
employees as the policy was no longer meeting the intent.  Note this was an amendment, and council will 
continue to uphold the Public Health orders as they pertain to Health care, gatherings etc. as the 
wellbeing of all our members is foremost in our minds everyday.

We continue to work on the implementation of the Caribou Partnership Agreement and the staff are fully 
engaged in completing this agreement for the protection of a species.  This is a fully funded program by 
the province of BC.  

We are having meetings with industry, service providers, and governments to enhance Saulteau’s 
opportunities with the goal of building wealth, self sufficiency, and prosperity for our people and our 
business enterprises.  

We are planning on having an Annual General Assembly to present financial reports to community and 
depending on the Covid situation at that time it will determine what type of venue we have to choose.  We 
would love to have in person meetings, but as said before, protecting our people is paramount in our 
minds at all times and preventing a community outbreak of the virus play a key role when we make our 
decisions on gatherings.  As soon as we have a firm date on the audit completion we will be putting up 
the notice for call and AGM.

We are on track with our family meetings and we are planning on having a band General in the near 
future.  The Public Health orders will determine the timeline for an in person Band General as the event 
and venue capacity limits impact our ability to have these meetings.  Also the Public Health Orders 
currently still require vaccinations and this limits our attendance for in person meetings.  We consider a 
Band General as a meeting that should be available to all. We will keep you posted as time proceeds.



+,*+/ ,*+7 ,1* �68&&(66

'R�\RX�RU�VRPHRQH�\RX�NQRZ�ZDQW�WR�EH
IHDWXUHG�LQ�RXU�PRQWKO\�6DXOWHDX�6SRWOLJKW"

:H�ZRXOG�OLNH�WR�KLJKOLJKW�6DXOWHDX�PHPEHUV�
DFKLHYHPHQWV��JRDOV��

FDUHHU�SDWKV�RU�DQ\WKLQJ�WKH\�
DUH�FXUUHQWO\�ZRUNLQJ�RQ�RU�WRZDUGV�

�
/HWV�JHW�WR�NQRZ�DOO�WKH�WDOHQWHG�DQG�DPD]LQJ�

LQGLYLGXDOV�LQ�RXU�FRPPXQLW\�
�DQG�QRW�RQO\�VXSSRUW��EXW�LQVSLUH�

RQH�DQRWKHU�
�

6XEPLW�\RXU�RZQ�VXFFHVV�VWRU\�RU�QRPLQDWH
DQ\RQH�ZKR�\RX�WKLQN�GHVHUYHV�UHFRJQLWLRQ�

�
6XEPLW�WR�(WKDQ�&DPHURQ

�DW�HFDPHURQ#VDXOWHDX�FRP
�



+,*+/ ,*+7 ,1* �68&&(66

1HYDHK�LV�ZRUNLQJ�KDUG�DW�/DNHODQG�&ROOHJH�RQ�KHU
GXDO�$JULEXVLQHVV�&URS�7HFKQRORJ\�'LSORPD�VR�VKH
FDQ�FRPH�KRPH�DQG�JLYH�EDFN�WR�KHU�FRPPXQLW\��

6KH�KDV�DOVR�MRLQHG�WKH�/DNHODQG�5XVWOHUȇV
ΔQWHUFROOHJLDWH�5RGHR�WHDP�DQG�LV�GRLQJ�YHU\�ZHOO�
�6DXOWHDX��KDV�EHHQ�D�JUHDW�SODFH�WR�JURZ�XS�DQG

WKH�VXSSRUW�IURP�WKH�FRPPXQLW\�LV�VHFRQG�WR�QRQH�
ΔW�ZLOO�EH�DQ�KRQRU�WR�UHPDLQ�LQ�P\�FRPPXQLW\�RQFH
FROOHJH�LV�EHKLQG�PH�DQG�JLYH�EDFN�VRPH�RI�ZKDW

KDV�EHHQ�JLYHQ�WR�PH��

.HHQDQ�7XSSHU�LV����\HDUV�ROG��DQG�JUDGXDWHG�WKLV�SDVW
\HDU�WKURXJK�&29Δ'�����+H�ZRUNHG�KDUG�WR�DFKLHYH�WKH
PDUNV�KH�QHHGHG�WR�PDNH�LW�LQ�D�SUHVWLJLRXV�SURJUDP�DW

WKH�%&�ΔQVWLWXWH�RI�7HFKQRORJ\�
5DLVHG�E\�KLV�PRP��KH�SXVKHG�KDUG�WR�PDNH�KLV�GUHDP
FRPH�WUXH��WKURXJK�WKLFN�DQG�WKLQ��$OVR�UHFRJQL]LQJ�DQG
DSSUHFLDWLQJ�WKDW�KH�FRXOG�QRW�KDYH�GRQH�LW�ZLWKRXW�KLV

IDPLO\�DQG�FRPPXQLW\�VXSSRUW�
.HHQDQ�ZLOO�EH�DWWHQGLQJ�%&Δ7�LQ�-DQXDU\������WR�VWDUW
KLV�&RPSXWHU�6\VWHPV�7HFKQRORJ\�'LSORPD�SURJUDP�LQ
%XUQDE\��%&��ΔQ�WKLV�SURJUDP�KH�ZLOO�EH�OHDUQLQJ�KRZ�WR
GHVLJQ�DQG�GHYHORS�VRIWZDUH��ΔW�KDV�EHHQ�KLV�GUHDP

VLQFH�KH�ZDV�YHU\�\RXQJ��DQG�KH�LV�YHU\�H[FLWHG�WR�VWDUW�
�

7KDQN�\RX�WR�HYHU\RQH�WKDW�VXSSRUWHG�.HHQDQ�WR�KHOS
PDNH�KLV�GUHDPV�FRPH�WUXH�

��%UHQGD�7XSSHU��RQH�YHU\�SURXG�PRPPD��



*DEULHOOH�LV�D�6DXOWHDX�PHPEHU�FXUUHQWO\�LQ�JUDGH����DW�7HUU\�)R[
6HQLRU�6HFRQGDU\�6FKRRO�LQ�3RUW�&RTXLWODP��VKH�ZLOO�EH�JUDGXDWLQJ�ZLWK
KRQRUV�RI�GLVWLQFWLRQ�
7KURXJKRXW�WKH�&29Δ'����SDQGHPLF��*DEULHOOH�KDV�EHHQ�DEOH�WR�KROG
RQWR�KHU�KRQRUV�RI�GLVWLQFWLRQ��DOO�WKURXJKRXW�ODVW�VHPHVWHU�DQG�DOO
WKURXJK�JUDGH�����*DEULHOOH�VWDUWHG�KHU�VFKRRO�\HDUV�DW�6DXOWHDX�)LUVW
1DWLRQV�&UHH�DWLYH�:RQGHUV�ZLWK�WHDFKHU�1DQF\��DQG�WKHQ�PRYHG�WR
0REHUO\�/DNH�(OHPHQWDU\�ZLWK�WHDFKHU�3DXOLQH�:DONHU�DQG�0UV��'�
'XULQJ�WKDW�WLPH�VKH�DOVR�DWWHQGHG�WKH�'DNNLH�DIWHU�VFKRRO�SURJUDP�LQ
:HVW�0REHUO\��7KURXJKRXW�KHU�HOHPHQWDU\�\HDUV�VKH�ZDV�D�WRS�VWXGHQW�
DQG�ZDV�PRYHG�XS�D�JUDGH��:H�FXUUHQWO\�UHVLGH�GRZQ�VRXWK�ZKHUH�VKH
LV�DWWHQGLQJ�KHU�ILQDO�\HDU��*DEULHOOH
V�JRDOV�DUH�WR�JR�LQWR�PHGLFLQH��*�3
JHQHUDO�SUDFWLFH�RU�D�QHXURORJLVW��DQG�VKH�LV�KRSLQJ�WR�JHW�LQWR���RI�KHU
WRS���XQLYHUVLWLHV�WKDW�VKH�LV�DSSO\LQJ�WR��8�%�&�RU�6LPRQ�)UDVHU
8QLYHUVLW\�
��)URP�2QH�SURXG�PRPPD��/RXLVH�.QRWW



7KH�*UDQGH�3UDLULH�)DVWEDOO�$VVRFLDWLRQ�KDV�KDG�WKH�GLVWLQFW�SOHDVXUH�RI�KDYLQJ�%URRNO\QQ
0XQFK�DV�D�PHPEHU�RI�RXU�8���*LUOV�3LUDWHV�WHDP�IRU�WKH������VHDVRQ��DQG�VKH�ZLOO�EH
FRQWLQXLQJ�ZLWK�RXU�RUJDQL]DWLRQ�LQ�WKH������VHDVRQ��%URRNO\QQ�LV�D�GHYRWHG�IDVWEDOO�SOD\HU
DQG�KHU�FRPPLWPHQW�WR�WKH�VSRUW�HQVXUHV�KHU�RQJRLQJ�GHYHORSPHQW�DQG�D�IXWXUH�LQ�WKH
VSRUW�RI�IDVWEDOO�
%URRNO\QQ�LV�D�WDOHQWHG�EDFN�FDWFKHU�DQG�LV�SDUWLFLSDWLQJ�LQ�PDQ\�GLIIHUHQW�WUDLQLQJ
RSSRUWXQLWLHV�LQ�RUGHU�WR�LPSURYH�DQG�JURZ�DV�D�FDWFKHU��6KH�VSHQGV�KRXUV�SUDFWLFLQJ�RQ
KHU�RZQ�DQG�DWWHQGV�PDQ\�WUDLQLQJ�FDPSV��7KHUH�LV�D�SURJUDP�EDVHG�RXW�RI�6DVNDWRRQ�
6DVNDWFKHZDQ�FDOOHG����V�)DVWSLWFK��7KH����V�DUH�YHU\�ZHOO�NQRZQ�LQ�WKH�ZRUOG�RI�IDVWEDOO
DQG�WDNH�WHDPV�WR�WRXUQDPHQWV�LQ�WKH�8QLWHG�6WDWHV�WR�JDUQHU�JLUOVȇ�FROOHJH�H[SRVXUH��(YHU\
VLQJOH�RQH�RI�WKHLU������VHQLRUV�VLJQHG�IRU�IXOO�VFKRODUVKLSV�ZLWK�D�YDULHW\�RI�FROOHJHV
WKURXJKRXW�&DQDGD�DQG�WKH�8QLWHG�6WDWHV��%URRNO\QQ�WULHG�RXW�IRU�WKH����V�LQ�6HSWHPEHU�
DQG�DOWKRXJK�VKH�ZDV�XQVXFFHVVIXO�LQ�PDNLQJ�D�WUDYHO�WHDP�WKLV�\HDU��VKHȇV�SXWWLQJ�LQ�DV
PXFK�ZRUN�DV�SRVVLEOH�WR�HDUQ�D�VSRW�RQ�D����V�WHDP�LQ�WKH�IXWXUH��%URRNO\QQ�DWWHQGV�DOO�RI
WKH����V�WUDLQLQJ�FDPSV�LQ�(GPRQWRQ��

+HU� ZRUN� HWKLF�� GULYH� DQG� DWWLWXGH� DUH� HYLGHQW�� DV
ZKHQ�VKH�GLG�QRW�PDNH�WKH����V��VKH�VWLOO�WULHG�RXW�IRU
WKH�%&�6XPPHU�*DPHV�7HDP�DQG�HDUQHG�KHU�VSRW�RQ
WKDW�WHDP��6KH�LV�WUDLQLQJ�ZLWK�WKH�%&�6XPPHU�*DPHV
WHDP�� SDUWLFLSDWLQJ� LQ� ���V� ZLQWHU� WUDLQLQJ�� DQG
SDUWLFLSDWLQJ�LQ�*UDQGH�3UDLULH�3LUDWHV�:LQWHU�7UDLQLQJ
IURP�2FWREHU�0DUFK�� DV� ZHOO� DV� XWLOL]LQJ� HYHU\� RWKHU
WUDLQLQJ�RSSRUWXQLW\�WKDW�FRPHV�KHU�ZD\�
:LWK�%URRNO\QQȇV�FRPPLWPHQW�GRHV�FRPH�H[SHQVH�
6KH�LV�WKH�HSLWRPH�RI�WKH�VD\LQJ�ȊLW� LV�QRW�WKH�QHZV
\RX�JHW�DW�WKH�HQG�RI�D�WU\RXW�WKDW�GHILQHV�\RX�DV�D
SOD\HU�� LW� LV� \RXU� UHDFWLRQ� WR� WKH� QHZV� WKDW� GRHV�ȋ
%URRNO\QQ� LV� DQ� H[FHOOHQW� UHSUHVHQWDWLYH� RI� 3LUDWHV
)DVWEDOO� DQG� Δ� KDYH� QR� GRXEW� WKDW� VKH� ZLOO� EH� DQ
H[FHOOHQW� UHSUHVHQWDWLYH� RI� DQ\� RUJDQL]DWLRQ� WKDW
EDFNV�KHU�JRDOV�

$VKOH\�3RUWHUILHOG�
([HFXWLYH� 'LUHFWRU�� *UDQGH� 3UDLULH� 3LUDWHV� *LUOV
)DVWEDOO

�



:D\�WR�JR�/H[XV�RQ�WKH�JUHDW�JUDGHV�WKXV�IDU��/H[XV�LV�WDNLQJ�KHU�(DUO\
&KLOGKRRG�(GXFDWLRQ�'LSORPD�DW�WKH�&ROOHJH�RI�1HZ�&DOHGRQLD��$V�D�SRVW�
VHFRQGDU\�VWXGHQW�VKH�LV�OHDUQLQJ�LQGHSHQGHQFH�DQG�EXLOGLQJ�VXFFHVV�RQ�KHU
RZQ��
%HLQJ�D�VWXGHQW�KDV�LWV�FKDOOHQJHV�DQG�VKH�LV�KDYLQJ�WR�ZRUN�WR�HDW��6KH�KDV
ZRUNHG�LQ�D�GD\FDUH��UHVWDXUDQWV�DQG�LV�EHLQJ�DVNHG�WR�FRPH�EDFN�WR�WKH
GD\FDUH�DW�3*1)&���*URZLQJ�XS�LQ�0REHUO\��VKH�LV�DEOH�WR�EULQJ�KHU�ORYH�RI�KHU
FXOWXUH�WR�WKHLU�SURJUDP��ZKLFK�KDV�)1�FKLOGUHQ��
6KH�DVSLUHV�WR�WDNH�WKH�H[WUD�FRXUVHV�LQ�LQIDQW�GHYHORSPHQW�DQG�VSHFLDO�QHHGV�
6KH�KDV�GUHDPV�WR�KHOS�IDPLOLHV�DQG�FRPPXQLWLHV�ZLWK�LQIDQW�GHYHORSPHQW�DQG
DZDUHQHVV��

2QH�GD\�VKH�SDFNHG�XS��VRPH�VDYLQJV
DQG�VDLG�ΔP�JRQQD�PRYH�WR�3*��JR�WR
FROOHJH�DQG�ZRUN�WR�SD\�IRU�P\�UHQW��$V�D
SDUHQW��Δ�ZDV�OLNH�RND\���ORYH�\RX�DQG�EH
VDIH�DQG�WKLQNLQJ�\RX�GRQ
W�KDYH�PXFK
VDYHG�WR�VWDUW�RXW��6+(�GLG�LW���/HVVRQ
OHDUQHG��QHYHU�VWRS�GUHDPLQJ�DQG�WDNLQJ
FKDQFHV��ΔI�\RX�NQRZ�/H[XV��VKH�LV
GHWHUPLQHG��VWURQJ�ZLOOHG��KDUG�ZRUNLQJ�
IXQ�WR�EH�DURXQG��DQG�ORYHV�WR�ILVK��KXQW�
DQG�FDPS��6KH�PLVVHV�0REHUO\�DQG�ZLOO
EH�KRPH�WR�GR�KHU�SUDFWLFXP�ZLWK�WKH
VXSSRUW�IURP�6DXOWHDX��6KH�VSHDNV�IRQGO\
RI�KHU�1DWLRQ�WHOOLQJ�SHRSOH�ZH�FDUH
DERXW�RXU�SHRSOH��
:LVKLQJ�\RX�FRQWLQXHG�VXFFHVV�/H[XV���
�����ZLOO�EH�OLIH�FKDQJLQJ�DQG�\RX�DOZD\V
KDYH�\RXU�PRPPD
V�VXSSRUW���



-DQLQH�LV�FXUUHQWO\�LQ�WKH�SURFHVV�RI�ILQLVKLQJ
XS�QXUVLQJ�VFKRRO�DV�D�3V\FKLDWULF�1XUVH�DQG
MXVW�ODQGHG�D�IXOO�WLPH�MRE�LQ�WKLV�VHFWRU��6KH
ZLOO�EH�VWDUWLQJ�WKLV�\HDU��&RQJUDWXODWLRQV

-DQLQH�

0DUL�LV�D�QXUVH�LQ�:KLWHFRXUW�GRLQJ
DPD]LQJ�ZRUN��6KH�KDV�EHHQ�YHU\
VXFFHVVIXO�WKLV�SDVW�\HDU��:H�ZRXOG
OLNH�WR�FRQJUDWXODWH�KHU�RQ�DOO�KHU
VXFFHVV��DQG�WKDQN�KHU�IRU�DOO�WKH

KDUG�ZRUN�WKDW�VKH�GRHV�





SA Declaration

Next SA Day in February is February 16, 2022.

Declarations due February 7-10, 2022.


SA Day in March is March 23, 2022.

Declarations due March 14-17, 2022



date is February 28th.



 
Muskoti Primary Program 

Attention fellow band and community members: 

Do you or someone you know have a child turning 4 by December 31, 2022, or entering 

Kindergarten, Grade 1 or 2 in September? If so, please contact us for a registration form 

ASAP to register your child in our upcoming school year in full-day K4, Kindergarten, Grade 

1 and 2. We limit class sizes to provide the best quality of education we can so register 

early.  

 

We have a strong cultural and language program that is continuing to flourish. We also 

offer units on skating, snowshoeing, swimming, gymnastics and so much more for your child 

(ren) to learn to love to do. Our fieldtrips and local bussing enhance our program. 

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact our classroom teacher/principal Cody 

Schlamp at 250-788-7361. 

Education is so important, and the BC First Nations Schools are striving for excellence and achieving 

greatness for our students.                              !"#$% 

 
Muskoti Primary Program 

What we offer: 

v Small class sizes with a BC certified teacher Pre-K to Grade 2 

v Full day interactive, individualized academic program for ages 4, 5, 6, and 7. 

v Our local First Nations culture and language embedded in our curriculum. 

v Caring and loving staff who believe in every child and their potential. 

v Opportunity for children to read with confidence and pride. 

v Excellent program for developing strong numeracy skills.  

v Enhanced safety measures for COVID-19 including individual desks and plexiglass. 

v Great reviews from former parents and kids who want to stay! 

v And so much more …   

Check out our Facebook page: Muskoti Primary Program to see what we do J 
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CCP Update  

 

A Big Thank you to those who participated in our Comprehensive Community Planning (CCP) Project 

this past year!  We are in our final stage of the project and hope to have a virtual community 

presentation (via zoom), the first week of February 2022.   

 

The project has unfortunately taken longer than originally anticipated in completing, but once again 

we have Covid to thank for that.  We have overcome our fair share of restrictions and can only pray 

2022 will lighten up on us.  Thankfully, we have been able to continually meet virtually and have 

tweaked our budgets to provide honorariums for participation.  Once again, we will be providing a link 

to access our February Community Engagement session and very much appreciate your input in 

finalizing this project.  We will email out this invite closer to the date, as well as post the link on our 

CCP FB Page.  We look forward to seeing you there! 

 

Land Use & Economic Development Planning/Land Code Development Project  

 

Crossing fingers, we hope to host an in-person Community Engagement session for early March (Covid 

conditions permitting).  These sessions will include both on reserve and off reserve meeting locations.   

The plan is to begin with the layout of maps, to provide input into Land Use planning on reserve, as 

well as the Economic Development Planning for SFN TLE/TLA Land Selections.   

 

It is a very exciting project and will require extensive input from membership.  We are still seeking 

individuals to participate in our LUP/Land Code Committee.  We have received some interest but have 

yet to fill a few vacant spots for the Youth rep, and Family Groupings.  Should you be interested, 

please forward a letter of interest to Mary Doyle, SFN Lands Officer, at mdoyle@saulteau.com.     
 

A general knowledge of land use planning, policy development and economic development, is highly 

beneficial but not a requirement.  An honorarium will be provided for your participation. 

 

Lands Officer - Mary Doyle 

 
 
 
                      

 

 



An update on the Lake trout in Moberly Lake 
Beginning in 2002, lake trout (Salvelinus namaycush) population assessments began on Moberly Lake and have 
continued to the present day. The results from 2002 to 2010 showed a declining population of spawning fish which 
required a management action to prevent local extirpation. Fisheries biologists have used radio tags to track spawning 
lake trout to specific spawning shoals in Moberly lake 
and have set gillnets on these shoals to tag, recapture 
and release these fish each Fall when they spawn. The 
results have shown that older fish were much of the 
catch, and there were limited numbers of younger fish 
growing to the point of being able to spawn.  

Lake trout are a slow growing and long-lived species, 
which makes them vulnerable to overfishing. In 2010 the 
regional fish biologist decided it was time to attempt a 
recovery stocking plan for the lake trout, and almost 
35,000 fish were stocked every other year from 2012 to 
2016. Unfortunately, in 2011 there was a large flood 
event that caused the lake to become very turbid, and 
higher flows in 2016 affected riparian areas and streams in the watershed including Medicine Woman Creek, Alvin 
Creek, Pys Creek and LeBleu Creek. Lake trout require cold, clear, and clean water with high clarity, and these high flow 
events are not the conditions they prefer. This potentially led to higher mortality rates in the stocked trout in those 
years.  

We are beginning to see hatchery lake trout spawning on the shoals as of 2020, however, the numbers are lower than 
expected. These fish would be approximately six to ten years old as of 2021 and hatchery fish have had their adipose fin 
removed as an identifier. In 2021, the number of spawning males increased for the first time since 2012 as result of the 
stocking program.  

Recent survey results indicate that there is still 
a decline in the population of lake trout 
despite the stocking events and fishing 
regulation changes (Figure 1). Currently, the 
population is vulnerable to further decline via 
harvesting, by-catch and habitat decline.  

Ways to help 

x   Limit harvest of lake trout to allow for 
population recovery, especially during 
sensitive spawning times (October 1st ʹ 
November 30th) 

x   Phone in tag numbers on lake trout to the 
regional  fisheries biologist James Morgan 
ʹ 778-576-1194 

x   Report illegal harvest to Report all 
Poachers and Polluters 1-877-952-7277 Figure 1. Number of spawning lake trout males estimated 

from each year of monitoring on Moberly Lake 



 
 

 

 

 
BC Marten Research 

Trappers - we need your help! 
 

Condition:  Skinned, frozen marten carcasses with heads intact and boots (paw fur) left on (or some 
other small patch of skin/hair for DNA). 

Storage:  Each carcass bagged separately (any bag will do) or bagged together if all from the same 
location or trapline, and clearly labelled (tag or paper inside the bag) with the following: 

o trapper name and contact info (i.e., e-mail, phone and/or address) 
o date of collection (i.e., date of set and date trap checked) 
o trap location (registered trapline number and/or private land trap area; please be as 

specific as possible e.g., GPS coordinates or Forest Service Road km or watershed or any 
information that will allow us to plot the approximate capture location in BC) 

o bait used  

 
Pick-up:  Please freeze and store and we will arrange to pick up carcasses from participating trappers.   
IF you want to collect for research but really don’t have any freezer space, please contact me (e-mail 
below) and we’ll sort out a solution!  

Payment:  We know that freezer space is limited, and carcasses can be used as bait, so we aim to 
compensate you for your research contribution.  We will provide $10/marten.   

For your contribution:  We will provide you with results for your carcasses, including sex and age profile, 
and condition assessment; acknowledgement in scientific and technical reporting; and copies of all 
reports and publications produced by the research. 

 
What are we doing?   We use carcasses from trapper harvest to complement field studies into the 
ecology and health of coast-interior marten populations.  From carcasses we assess population 
condition; investigate diseases, parasites and contaminants; use genetics (DNA) to investigate the spatial 
distribution and connectedness of marten populations across landscapes; and investigate diet through 
analyses of gut contents and dietary stable isotopes. 

Please email Melissa if you can provide carcasses and we can arrange pick up.  Thanks! 

Melissa Todd, Research Wildlife Ecologist, BC FLNRORD Research Program, Nanaimo  
melissa.todd@gov.bc.ca 



 
 

 

University of Alberta – Biological Sciences       
BC Ministry of Forests, Lands, Natural Resource Operations and Rural 

Development   

 
BC Mink and Otter Research 

Trappers - we need your help! 

Condition:  Skinned, frozen carcasses with heads intact and boots (paw fur) left on (or some other small 
patch of skin/hair for DNA). 

Storage:  Each carcass bagged separately (any bag will do) or bagged together if all from the same 
location or trapline, and clearly labelled (tag or paper inside the bag) with the following: 

o trapper name and contact info (i.e., e-mail, phone and/or address) 
o date of collection (i.e., date of set and date trap checked) 
o trap location (registered trapline number and/or private land trap area; please be as 

specific as possible e.g., Forest Service Road km, watershed, or other information that 
will allow us to plot the approximate capture location in BC) 

o nearest water feature (lake, river, wetland) associated with capture 
o bait used  

Pick-up:  Please freeze and store and we will arrange to pick up carcasses from participating trappers.   
IF you want to collect for research but really don’t have any freezer space, please contact us (e-mails 
below) and we’ll sort out a solution!  

Payment:  We know that freezer space is limited, and carcasses can be used as bait, so we aim to 
compensate you for your research contribution.  We will provide $15/mink and $20/otter.  Payment is 
simple and straightforward once the trapping season is completed, and we mail a cheque to you. 

For your contribution:  We will provide you with results for your carcasses, including sex and age profile, 
and condition assessment; acknowledgement in scientific and technical reporting; and copies of all 
reports and publications produced by the research. 

This research investigates: the ecology and health of aquatic furbearer populations, and the influence of 
landscape condition and human development, resource use, and settlement on the transmission of 
disease vectors like viruses and parasites that may negatively influence population health.   

Please email Cait or Melissa if you can provide carcasses and we can arrange pick up.  Thanks! 

Kyle Shanebeck, PhD Candidate, Biology, University of Alberta shanebec@ualberta.ca; Cait Nelson, 
Wildlife Health Biologist, BC FLNRORD Nanaimo cait.nelson@gov.bc.ca; Melissa Todd, Research Wildlife 

Ecologist, BC FLNRORD Nanaimo  melissa.todd@gov.bc.ca 
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Carmen Manchoose – Life Skills Program 
Facilitator with New Beginnings House
Aloha! I moved here to Saulteau First Nations in 2018 
with my fiancé Don Blue and our 4 children. I’ve been 
fortunate to be able to be a stay-at-home mom to our 
children for the last 7+ years and now that they are all 
well into school, I’m ready to get back to work 12 
Previous to my “stay-home mom” position I have a 5+ 
years background in family support & home visitation 
with a focus on new/young mom’s and families. Being 
new to Saulteau First Nations I’ve always admired the 
welcoming and inviting energy of the community 
members as well as the inclusiveness of the community 
programming. I want to thank the community members 
that have welcomed me into community and very much 
look forward to meeting more community members in 
the future. I’m so excited to be a part of the New 
Beginnings team and all the wonderful things the 
program can achieve through collaboration with all the 
other programs to better help support the community. 

I look forward to working in the community and getting 
to know the members more closely. Feel free to stop 
into the New Beginnings house for a coffee or tea and 
find out what we have for programming or to discuss 
things you would like to see in the community.



Good day, everyone! 

We’d like to update everyone of what’s been happening with the Recreation Committee. As of 
the end of January, we now will have a Storage Shed for our Outdoor Ice Rink equipment. It will 
carry our hockey donations and ice rink upkeep supplies. Ideally, we would like to build on 
having enough equipment such as skates for members to use at the rink. Big thank you to the 
Maintenance department for working on shoveling the snow and keeping an area to park, also 
for putting up the shed. Another big thanks to Kory Wood at Kiskatinaw, Cory Martens at 
Northwind Industrial Supplies and Dwayne Richter at Mistahiya Contracting for their time and 
donations! We are thankful for the handful of people who have donated a few hockey 
equipment items like skates, sticks, and helmets! Also, thank you to those who donated winter 
gear such as jackets and toques.  

Our gazebo has been purchased and our warming area is going to be built by none other than 
our Muskoti teacher Brendan C. We look forward to it! He also made our nice wood benches 
that are currently next to the arena. Megan has ordered our outdoor light posts which should 
be set up soon.  

More exciting news is that we have just put in the first deposit for our playground to lock in the 
pricing! This is super exciting as we haven’t had a new playground in a long time.  

Lastly, I’d like to thank the people who show up to the rec events and who make the 
community a great place to socialize while enjoying sports and activities. It’s incredibly great to 
see people come out despite the weather to make memories and get their body moving. I hope 
we only get better with people coming out and keeping these activities successful. 
"#$% We 
have much to do for this new year with more activities and activity sites brewing and it’s 
exciting! 

 

Thank you, 

Brooke Walker 

Recreation Coordinator  

bwalker@saulteau.com 

 

Note: Should you have any questions or suggestions, or to become involved with our recreation 
committee, please feel free to reach out to one of our recreation committee members via email or 
telephone.   

Brooke Walker, Mary Doyle, Teena Demeulemeester, Tylene Paquette, Sarah Canning, Daphne Nichols, 
Ethan Cameron, Megan Campbell, Starr Gauthier, and Tom Aird. 



For more information about up 
coming programming  

or to sign up please contact  

Carmen @ 780-201-242 
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Come hang out in a  
relaxing environment 
learn new things and 
grow with your baby  
 
Thursdays 10:30³12:30 
New Beginnings House 
 
Contact Carmen  for more        
information about upcoming          
programming   
 cmanichoose@saulteau.com 

 



A Healthier You:
Shifting the Focus from Weight to Health

Body size is complex
<RXU�ERG\�VL]H�LV�LQÀXHQFHG�E\�PDQ\�IDFWRUV�RXWVLGH�\RXU�FRQWURO���7KHVH�PD\�LQFOXGH�JHQHWLFV��
LQFRPH��HGXFDWLRQ��VRFLDO�VXSSRUW��ZKHUH�\RX�OLYH��OHDUQ��ZRUN�DQG�SOD\��DQG�H[SHULHQFHV�RI�ZHLJKW�
ELDV��1RW�HYHU\RQH�KDV�WKH�VDPH�RSSRUWXQLWLHV�WR�EH�DV�KHDOWK\�DV�RWKHUV��7U\�WR�PDNH�SRVLWLYH�
FKRLFHV�ZKHUH�\RX�FDQ��

Developed by Population Health Registered Dietitians

A weight-inclusive approach�WR�KHDOWK�DSSUHFLDWHV�WKDW�ERGLHV�FRPH�LQ�DOO�VKDSHV��VL]HV�DQG�
ZHLJKWV��DQG�ZRUNV�ZLWK�LQGLYLGXDOV�WR�LPSURYH�WKHLU�KHDOWK��UHJDUGOHVV�RI�WKHLU�ZHLJKW��

0DQ\�SHRSOH�IRFXV�RQ�ZHLJKW�ORVV�LQ�RUGHU�WR�LPSURYH�WKHLU�KHDOWK��7KLV�LV�FDOOHG�D�ZHLJKW�IRFXVHG�DSSURDFK��
+RZHYHU��HYLGHQFH�LV�JURZLQJ�WKDW�GLHWLQJ��DQG�OLYLQJ�LQ�D�ZRUOG�WKDW�SD\V�WRR�PXFK�DWWHQWLRQ�WR�ZHLJKW��FDQ�
EH�KDUPIXO��7KH�EHVW�ZD\�WR�LPSURYH�\RXU�KHDOWK�PD\�EH�WR�WDNH�WKH�IRFXV�away IURP�ZHLJKW��7KLV�LV�FDOOHG�D�
ZHLJKW�LQFOXVLYH�DSSURDFK�

+HDOWK�FDQ�H[LVW�DW�PDQ\�VL]HV��VKDSHV�DQG�ZHLJKWV��DQG�LQ�PDQ\�ZD\V��,W�LQFOXGHV�\RXU�PHQWDO��VRFLDO��
LQWHOOHFWXDO�DQG�VSLULWXDO�ZHOOEHLQJ��QRW�RQO\�\RXU�SK\VLFDO�KHDOWK��)RU�H[DPSOH��D�IXOO�SLFWXUH�RI�KHDOWK�FDQ�
LQFOXGH�\RXU�SHUVRQDO�UHODWLRQVKLSV��\RXU�MRE��RU�\RXU�LQWHUDFWLRQV�ZLWK�\RXU�FRPPXQLW\��7KLV�UHVRXUFH�ZLOO�
H[SORUH�VRPH�RI�WKH�FKDOOHQJHV�ZLWK�D�ZHLJKW�IRFXVHG�DSSURDFK�DQG�JLYH�LGHDV�RQ�KRZ�WR�SUDFWLFH�D�ZHLJKW�
LQFOXVLYH�DSSURDFK�LQ�\RXU�OLIH�





Happy Birthday

Thank You
I would love to formally thank my nation for supporting me through my post secondary education. I 
enrolled in the Certified Education Assistant program and had nothing but encouragement from the 
start. It was a big amount of work but knowing that I had my nation standing behind me, gave me so 
much motivation to do well and make you all proud. I pushed through and wrote my final exam the same 
week that our people were found in unmarked graves which shook me to my to my core, as I’m sure it 
did with many others. I gave myself strength in knowing that they tried to stop us, they tried to erase us, 
but here I am. I am proud of my roots, of who I am today. I felt all of my ancestors before me standing 
with me, they held me up while I finished my exam with 99%. I knew I wanted to make them proud. I 
hope I did, and I hope I do. 


I have just accepted a position in the Okanagan School District as an Indigenous Student Support 
Worker so that no student feels like they need to hide who they really are ever again.  I will make it my 
mission to build our culture up, teach languages and traditions, ceremony and love. As you have all 
given me over my life. I can’t thank you enough for making me the person I am today. I know I don’t live 
at home on the reserve, but I ALWAYS know where my true North is and where my home will always be. 
I know I am welcome with open arms. If I can pass this feeling on to my students here, then I will feel 
fulfilled.  

Hiy Hiy everyone. 

 
Kisakihtin,  
Kimberly Barker (Davis) 

January 6th - Happy 5th birthday Nixon Ross 
Love Mary


January 15th - A very happy birthday Krystal 
Anderson! 
Love Mary


January 15th - Happy 72nd birthday Kathleen 
Florence Letendre! Everyone wishes you a very 
happy birthday!


February 17th - Happy 2nd birthday wishes to 
Reagan Andrews! 
Love Mary


Happy Birthday to our Brother Elvis, you’re still 
deadly :)


Happy birthday to our Mama Tylene - love you 
lots!


A birthday shoutout to Orabelle Turning Robe, 
70 years young on the 27th! Miyo-tipiska





